
Bi-Monthly 
Organization Meeting Minutes 

11 November 2023 

Held at 8:00am at Canyon Bible Church at 1342 NM 333 Suites D and E in Tijeras NM 
in Bernalillo County. 

Present: 
Kyle Campbell 
Amy Clements 
Bill Butler 
Sammie Hutchison 
Amy Rome 
David Smith 
Cindy Hunt 

Kyle calls the meeting to order. 

David makes a motion to approve the Agenda as it was presented via email to all 
present earlier in the week. Bill seconds the motion. Motion passes. The Agenda is 
approved. 

David proposes that we change the title of our meetings from Bi-monthly Meeting of the 
Board of Directors to Bi-Monthly Organization Meeting. He proposes this change so that 
our members and volunteers, who may attend and present projects and share their 
opinions, feel welcome. Making this change would require making changes to the 
Meeting Notice, the Agenda, the public Agenda and the Meeting Minutes and all other 
documents that are associated with our Bi-monthly Meetings. David makes a motion 
that we change the title of our Bi-monthly meetings as presented. Cindy seconds the 
motion. Motion passes. Meetings will now be titledicalled Bi-monthly Organization 
Meetings. 

Financial Report: 

October Finances: The proposed Budget for 2024 went out via email last week. David 
and Cheryl did not receive any feedback about any budget items. Any changes or 
additions to the proposed 2024 budget need to be made before our annual meeting on 
December 9 2023. Please see Appendix A for a copy of the proposed 2024 East 
Mountain Food Pantry (EMFP) budget. 



BernCo Grant: Funds became available on November 9 2023. The grant period runs 
through June 30 2024. We are still waiting on some other funding from BernCo. 
BernCo changed their grant process for 2024. They asked us to put in a proposal for the 
2024 New Mexico State Legislative session. We were awarded 235,000 in response to 
our submitted proposal. We need our Legislatures to sponsor a Bill to fund the Pantry. 
County Commissioner Olivas suggested two names of individuals to contact about 
sponsoring a Bill but those individuals are not currently legislators. We need to find a 
volunteer to reach out to the Legislatures in other counties (Torrance and Santa Fe) so 
that we can hopefully get them to help sponsor a Bill to support the Pantry. Sammie will 
provide the number of clients from each county that we serve. 

New Mexico State Junior Bill FUnding (administered by BernCo): Funds became 
available the first week in November 2023. This grant covers general operating costs 
and capital outlay projects. If we want capital outlay items we will have to have them 
redo the purchase order for the grant so we can purchase those items. No capital outlay 
items are listed for now because we can't change it back. All of this money has 
anti-donation clauses attached stating that the government cannot just donate money or 
items to a non-profit. County Commissioner Olivas was able to allocate 30,000.00 for 
the Pantry. We were able to get pledges for the freezers/refrigerators totaling 
110,000.00. We still need at least 60,000.00 more dollars to fund the 
freezers/refrigerators. We have other outstanding pledges that haven't been paid to us 
yet. Cindy: If we reach our goal and we still have pledge money coming in can we use it 
for other things for the new building? David: Yes as long as it's not donated for a specific 
purpose (i.e a restricted donation). 

USDA Grant: Representative Stansbury's office was going to have someone from 
Washington D.C. work on the wording of the grant. We were told it was a grant but it's 
still written as a loan. David is hoping the USDA will not be involved except to pay for 
the building. 

It was suggested that we have Joe (the architect) add the freezer/refrigeration system 
into the original building plans so we don't end up having to pay for the development of 
two sets of plans. Kyle has a concern about including the freezer in the plans in case we 
have to prove we have the money but we haven't had it all donated yet... David still 
hopes we can get the money as a grant so we don't have to prove that we have the 
funding we need for the freezer/refrigeration systems. 

Will the General Contractor manage the project or will we? The General Contractor will 
get bids from other companies on what they don't build themselves. 
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BUSH funding and MACI and operating cash is 130,000.00 The Pantry has 61,000.00 in 
it and MACI has 40,000.00 in it currently. The Directors can make the decision to move 
funds around when the time comes and if the USDA asks for it. 

Pantry Manager's Report (Sammie Hutchison): 

Link2Feed Statistics: There were 51 new households and 11 anonymous. Since 2020 
we have doubled the number of households we have been serving in a month. 

Distribution notes: We are no longer giving out Partial or more than 1 Produce Only 
box a month. Cindy would also like to stop giving out emergency boxes due to being 
short on funds to purchase food. July and August's Emergency box numbers were the 
highest due to giving clients who didn't have their paperwork to reregister during 
recertification Emergency boxes. There were 95 Emergency boxes given out during 
July, 43 Emergency boxes given out in August, 26 in September and 22 in October. We 
do have some undocumented clients that are coming for more than one Emergency box 
per month. The problem is they will never have their needed paperwork. 

David: We can raise the amount of money we use for buying food if that would help. 
Kyle: Is it fair to other clients that these undocumented clients are getting more than one 
Emergency box per month? Sammie: We are registering everyone the same way. 
Emergency boxes need to be tracked in Link2Feed even if an individual doesn't have 
their paperwork. This is the only way we will know whether or not someone has already 
been given an emergency box. 

On average, we are serving three people per household. Shifts are busy right now with 
more than 10 families coming per hour. Sammie would like the Directors to consider 
allowing her to open another shift. David and Cindy would like to see people asked to 
come at different/other times first when shifts may not be as busy. Sammie will gather 
statistics on when the most people are coming (i.e. when our busiest times are). 

Property Management Report (Sammie Hutchison): 

Roof leaks: Sammie has been working with East Mountain Roofing to get the leaks in 
the roof found and fixed. The new repairs are not under warranty. Bill suggests that we 
need to put a new roof on the whole building. Sammie proposes fixing the leak in Unit A 
and the two leaks in Unit F. She makes a motion asking that the Directors allow her to 
go ahead and get the leaks fixed in these suites without direct Board approval as long 
as the total cost is under 500.00. Bill seconds. Motion passes. Sammie will work with 
East Mountain Roofing to get the leaks fixed. 
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Septic Lines: The camera survey has been done. The survey showed that there are 
dips in the septic lines that need to be raised to allow sewage to flow to the septic tanks. 
Sammie is waiting for the estimate from Aztec Wastewater. The Directors need to 
approve the estimate/cost before repairs can begin. As soon as she gets the estimate 
Sammie will forward it to the Directors for approval. 

Drywall: Bill will find someone to fix the drywall once the leaks have been repaired. 

Automatic Property Gate Repairs: Dan Hutchison replaced the battery in the motor. 
The gate is still hard to open and close. It should not be that hard. It needs to be 
repaired or it will burn out the motor. Can it be fixed by Valley Fencing? Kyle would like 
to talk directly to Valley Fencing about the rollers. Kyle will contact Valley Fencing and 
set up an appointment to have their technicians come out and talk to him about the 
gate. 

CET Team Report (Amy Rome): 

Current Projects: The North 14 Food Drive, held at the beginning of October, built 
some good will and awareness from communities on North 14. We have also had a 
good community response on FaceBook with over 1700 people following us. We are 
also on Instagram and NextDoor. People from the community are bringing donations 
based on what we post on FaceBook. Cindy: Can Amy R put the Target Circle info on 
Instagram and NextDoor? Yes. We are getting about 150.00 a week from the coin 
boxes. 

Future projects: Future projects include an external newsletter and donor thank you 
cards. Dee will reach out to Cheryl to work on thank yous. Amy R also suggests that we 
do bigger fundraisers to get more people in our community engaged. There are two 
kinds of events that we could host: A family event in the parking lot during the summer 
and a high-end fundraising event for our business partners during the year like a nice 
dinner at a restaurant in Albuquerque. The family event during the summer would have 
fun events for kids. We would charge a cover fee. CET would like to expand the coin 
boxes to Edgewood and Tijeras. Some CET members can also help write grants. Jason 
at RoadRunner has three food rescue sites for us. Is the truck ready? No. We need to 
find and train drivers. David and Pat are currently the only drivers. Cindy wants us to 
coordinate food drives and food rescues to make sure we have drivers and the truck is 
available, a receiving team to unload and space for the items in the pantry. Cindy will 
provide a list of volunteers to ask for help. Amy R and Sammie will reach out to clients 
via a sign on the free cart. 

Volunteer Retention: Why are some of our volunteers leaving or not stepping up? 
People volunteer for two reasons: Joy and they like the mission of the food pantry. 
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How should we show our volunteers they are appreciated? Any suggestions? We have 
tried a Volunteer BBQ but we had a low turnout. Is it worth it? It was suggested that we 
celebrate volunteer's anniversaries and/or birthdays. Could we include this info in the 
newsletter? Could we hold a volunteer cookie and coffee break in the church? Volunteer 
info spreadsheet has people's start dates. Shift leaders could help by coordinating this 
at the beginning of the shift. 

Asphalt Lawsuit (Kyle): Paving happened Oct 2020, Oct 19 2021 and April 2022. Kyle 
will file the lawsuit Monday. 

Parking lot striping: Kyle and Bill can do it on a Sunday afternoon after Canyon Bible's 
church block is over. Cindy: Can we use the orange barriers that you fill with water? No. 
They take up too much space to allow people to park. 

Retaining Wall: Bill has another lead on finishing the wall. Cindy's landscaping contact 
gave us a bid for 19,000 to finish the wall. This bid included additional stone to finish the 
current wall. He said he would charge 17,000 to finish the wall with what we already 
have stone/bricks for. We will need to order more capstone either way. 

Inverters: Wait until we switch power to the new building and then upgrade the system. 

Final plans: Kyle and David will work on this. 

New Pantry Lock: David will order it now that the BernCo grant is turned on. 

Manuals: Amy C will keep plugging away editing them. Sammie is writing the Pantry 
Manager's manual. We need to publish the Volunteer Manual version soon by including 
a link to it in the News You Can Use newsletter. 

Grants: Amy R-CNM gives grants. Sandia Labs gives grants. Kyle will finish the 
Washington Fed grant (Amy C will forward it to him). 

County Zoning NM 333 Dollar General: We need to be involved in this process. Kyle 
will attend the County meetings and make sure our thoughts and opinions are shared. 
The zoning for this area is currently all agricultural zoning. 

Food ordering opportunities: Cindy has contacted Sysco and Shamrock and set up 
accounts so we can order things in bulk. 

Members/membership: No new members. Jeri will be the receiving specialist but 
doesn't want to be a member. Pat will be the equipment manager but does not want to 
be a member. Marci and Karen will help by being volunteer advocates but also do not 
want to be members. Amy C will send Amy R the email that discusses what being a 
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member is. How do we encourage more involvement from members? Amy R suggests 
making sure we ask for specific help on specific projects and that our goals are clearly 
stated. Since we were incorporated in Spring 2018 it's been only reactive not strategic 
planning because we have been experiencing so much growth. Hopefully we can switch 
to more strategic planning soon. 

Motion was made to adjourn, moved and passed. The Meeting is adjourned. 

ATTEST: 

T. Kyle Campbell, Ill, President 

Arriyt. Clements, Secretary 
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Appendix A - Draft EMFP 2024 Budget
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Appendix A - Draft EMFP 2024 Budget (continued)

8



Appendix A - Draft EMFP 2024 Budget (concluded)
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